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Executive Summary  

The 2008 Budget Review of Greece identified possible improvements in virtually all areas 

of the budget process and formulated a series of recommendations on how to strengthen 

Greek budgetary governance. Shortly after these recommendations were formulated, Greece 

entered a severe fiscal crisis. In the context of political instability, competing emergencies 

and limited resources, the Ministry of Finance launched a fiscal consolidation programme, 

while at the same time rolling out ambitious reform programmes to strengthen public 

financial management. 

Two main factors have enabled the reforms. Firstly, the adoption of an ambitious and 

comprehensive Budget Law (so-called OBL) in 2014, laying out foundational principles for 

modern public financial management in Greece. Secondly, the rationalisation of the functions 

of the General Accounting Office, within the Ministry of Finance, and line ministries, with 

the former focusing on the formulation of fiscal policy for the whole of general government 

and monitoring of its implementation and the latter granted responsibilities for their own 

budgetary and financial management.1 

Overall, the depth and breadth of the last decade’s reforms are impressive. This report finds 

that considerable progress was achieved in almost all areas covered by the OECD 

Recommendation of the Council on Budgetary Governance (Table 1), although some 

important reforms are ongoing and this review comes too early for their outcomes to be 

assessed meaningfully. Accordingly, virtually all interviews conducted within the frame of 

this review confirm that Greece’s budget framework commands greater confidence among 

the broad range of stakeholders, both within and outside government. 

Arguably, the most significant change to the Greek budget system compared to 2008 is the 

move to medium-term planning and top-down budgeting, highlighting the Government’s 

commitment to fiscal prudency and sustainability following the financial and fiscal crises. 

Each year, a rolling Medium-Term Fiscal Strategy sets binding ceilings for the expenditures 

or indicative targets for the fiscal balances of each sector of general government, which are 

strictly adhered to during the annual budget formulation and monitored through the fiscal 

year. 

Without timely and regular fiscal reporting, monitoring of fiscal policy implementation 

would not have been possible. Greece’s success in producing regular and timely monthly 

reports on key fiscal indicators for the whole of general government is therefore another 

major achievement of last decade’s reforms. The General Accounting Office furthermore 

recently launched an ambitious reform to implement a unified accrual accounting system 

across general government. Successful implementation of this reform would allow a more 

comprehensive understanding of the general government’s financial situation. 

The modernisation of financial management processes, in response to the identification of 

very significant stocks of arrears in the wake of the financial crisis, is another key feature of 

last decade’s reforms. Notable innovations include the requirement for all general 

government entities to maintain “commitment registries” that allows for the monitoring of 

compliance with spending limits set in the budget and the simplification of controls over 

payments to avoid “bottlenecks” and the accumulation of liabilities towards third parties. 

1 In Greece, the General Accounting Office within the Ministry of Finance has responsibility for all fiscal policy, 

budgetary and accounting matters. 



 

Cash management has been also rationalised, with general government entities’ liquidities 

centralised at the Bank of Greece and commercial bank accounts’ utilisation restricted to 

certain types of short-term payments. 

Finally, external oversight is progressively getting stronger in Greece, following the 

modernisation of the Hellenic Court of Audit’s functions and creation of the Hellenic Fiscal 

Council and Parliamentary Budget Office (PBO). These institutions are however still in the 

process of delineating their respective roles and building up their capacities. Their success in 

doing so will be key to consolidating the outcomes of last decade’s reforms and empowering 

the Parliament in the budget process. 

Concerning future budgetary reforms, the first priority should be improving expenditure 

prioritisation and effectiveness. To achieve this objective, the formulation of the Medium-

Term Fiscal Strategy should more rigorously be the “political stage” during which new 

policies and economic measures are collectively decided by the Cabinet, in light of the 

national strategy.2 

Good political decision-making on resource allocation or reprioritisation requires integrated, 

consistent and reliable costing of policies. Against a background of recurrent underspending 

in recent years, Greece should consider strengthening policy-costing capacities in the General 

Accounting Office and in the General Directorates of Financial Services of line ministries. 

Going forward, spending reviews should support more rational and informed spending 

decisions, and performance budgeting should be a means of making the government more 

accountable to the results of its stated objectives. To achieve better outcomes of the planned 

reforms, this report underlines that results of spending reviews should be available early 

enough in the budget cycle to inform systematically the formulation of the Medium-Term 

Fiscal Strategy. 

Despite previous OECD recommendation in the 2008 Budget Review, Greece still operates 

with two separate budgets, one for ordinary spending and one for public investment. This has 

several negative consequences, among which a lack of transparency in the resource allocation 

process and challenges in monitoring budget execution. Greater alignment in the formulation 

and execution processes for the two budgets is necessary and possible over the short term 

and, over the medium term. Consideration should be given to fully integrating the two 

budgets. 

Finally, this report notes that the fiscal policy framework has shown itself to be quite effective 

in maintaining aggregate fiscal discipline during the fiscal crisis, but new challenges may 

emerge in the current fiscal surplus environment. In this context, the Government should 

place greater emphasis into discussing the range and extent of fiscal risks faced by the country 

and demonstrating how its fiscal policy stance, including potential headroom against the 

current fiscal rules and risks mitigation policies, will help safeguard Greece’s public finances 

and economy against future shocks. 

2 Greece: A Growth Strategy for the Future (Hellenic Republic, 2018). 



Table 1. Greece and the OECD Recommendation of the Council on Budgetary Governance  

The OECD Recommendation of the Council on Budgetary Governance (2015) contains ten principles of 

effective and modern budgeting. Table 1 provides a summary of the findings in this report. 

Budget Principle Main weaknesses identified in 2008 Main changes in 2018 

1. Manage budgets within clear, 
credible and predictable limits for
fiscal policy.

Limited political commitment to fiscal 
targets and weak top-down budgetary 
management. 

Clear fiscal rules and strong top-down 
budgeting processes. 

Monitoring of compliance with fiscal 
targets across all general government. 

2. Closely align budgets with the 
medium-term strategic priorities of 
government. 

Annual approach to budgeting. Annual rolling 4-year Medium-Term 
Fiscal Strategy. 

3. Ensure that capital budgeting 
supports cost-effective and coherent 
development. 

Split between the ordinary and the 
investment budgets should be abolished. 
Investment budget should be included in 
top-down ceilings and in programme 
budget presentations. 

Development of basic interfaces 
between IT systems and use of a similar 
economic classification for the two 
budgets starting in 2019. 

4. Ensure that budget documents and
data are open, transparent and 
accessible.

Budget documentation not transparent 
enough (limited information on 
numerous special accounts and use of 
net budgeting). 

Unclear budget nomenclature, not 
allowing identifying main programmes 
and policy objectives. 

Suppression of most special accounts. 

New budget nomenclature. 

Budget documents and regular and 
comprehensive financial reports 
published through the budget cycle. 

5. Provide for an inclusive, 
participative and realistic debate on
budgetary choices. 

Not assessed as part of the Budget 
Review in 2008. 

Inclusive and participative budgeting not 
developed yet in Greece. 

6. Present a comprehensive, accurate 
and reliable account of the public 
finances. 

General improvement to public sector 
accounting (quality, timeliness, 
comprehensiveness) needed. 

Creation of commitment registries. 

Transition to accruals ongoing for the 
whole of general government. 

7. Actively plan, manage and monitor
budget execution. 

Focus on compliance controls and little 
autonomy/accountability of line 
ministries in spending decisions. 

Cash profiles established at the 
beginning of the year allowing 
monitoring of spending. 

Flexibility measures provide reasonable 
autonomy to line ministries. 

Cash management supporting orderly 
budget execution (creation of the 
Treasury Single Account) and sound 
monitoring of execution with appropriate 
flexibility (reserve, reallocation). 

8. Ensure that performance, 
evaluation and value for money are 
integral to the budget process. 

Value-for-money approach little 
developed but performance budgeting 
piloted. 

Spending reviews, both targeted and 
general, realised in recent years. 

Strategy for implementing performance 
budgeting. 

9. Identify, assess and manage 
prudently longer-term sustainability 
and other fiscal risks.

No identification of fiscal risks and 
assessment of long-term sustainability. 

Some risks are identified and monitored. 

Basic disclosure in the Medium-Term 
Fiscal Strategy. 

10. Conduct rigorous quality 
assurance including independent 
audit. 

Need to modernise functions of the 
Court of Audit and to strengthen 
capacities in Parliament. 

Greater independent quality assurance 
through the budget cycle since the 
creation of the PBO and Hellenic Fiscal 
Council. 

Modernisation of the Court of Audit 
ongoing. 
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